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Dulwich Runners Athletic Club

Annual General Meeting

 Wednesday 21 April 2021, 8.30pm 
Held remotely
Via Zoom video conference

1. Apologies for absence: There were apologies for absence sent by Hugh Balfour, Joe Farrington-Douglas and Claire Stewart.

2. Chair’s Opening Remarks: Ros Tabor (RT), Chair, welcomed Club members old and new to Dulwich Runners’ first AGM to take place via Zoom. She thanked Jonathan Whittaker for arranging the technology and asked for attendees’ patience should there be any unexpected glitches. 
Yvette Dore (YD) explained the protocols for using Zoom to participate in the meeting and that there will be three votes during the meeting and attendees should follow the prompts on their screen to participate.

RT said that the last AGM had taken place in 2018 and explained that the hiatus was initially due to changing the financial year end (and therefore the date of the AGM) to align with EA subscriptions, and then further delayed from spring 2020 due to the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The Chair’s summary, therefore, covered both 2019 and 2020, as follows:

In 2019 41 members participated in the required number of races to complete the Club Championships, and 136 members ran at least one event. The Jill Johnson trophies for road running achievement were presented to Marta Miaskiewicz and Tim Bowen. 
Only the first two events of the 2020 Championships were held – Beckenham Parkrun and the Big Half, and RT said it remains unclear how this year’s Championship races will unfold due to COVID. 
In 2019 speed work sessions were held at Ladywell and Crystal Palace tracks under Steve Smythe, and grass sessions were taken by Elkie Mace, Katie Styles and Anna Thomas. RT said Steve Smythe has been unstinting in providing training sessions and schedules for members, and she highlighted that the Club now has qualified women coaches as well. She said it remains club policy to encourage members to qualify as coaches, and to fund the cost of training courses.
Dulwich Runners participated in the Surrey Cross Country Leagues and unfortunately at the end of the 2019 – 2020 season men and women were both relegated to Division 2. RT hoped the Club will be able to compete again and go for promotion in October. The Ken Crooke Cross Country trophies for 2019 – 2020 were won by Katie Styles and Jack Ramm.

The Dulwich Midsummer Relays took place in June 2019 – a relay of three 1 mile laps of Dulwich Park. The evening was a great success with 103 teams participating, and 75 children enjoying the 1-mile fun run.
The Club entered teams for a range of events – road relays, Vitality 10k, Green Belt Relay, Assembly League, and a benefit of club membership is that the cost to members is usually covered by the club for such events.
Moving on to 2020, RT said that when the first lockdown started in March 2020 all Club running ceased. The Committee decided to abolish the Membership Fee for 2020, and undertook to create ways to maintain a sense of community within the Club whilst adhering to the lockdown restrictions. Virtual social events were organised on Zoom, including two quizzes, and WhatsApp groups were formed to increase virtual social interactions. Shorts continued to appear weekly with a number of ‘remember when’ features as well as recommended local running routes. 
The Club organised two socially-distanced weekend relays to replace the Green Belt and there were also a series of Virtual 5k races to replace weekly parkruns with a large number of members running separately on a range of courses and the results tabulated on OpenTrack. 
When lockdown eased Tuesday training in small groups was introduced at Alleyns’ School track, Crystal Palace and local parks, and Wednesday night runs also recommenced in small groups from outside the Club House. Considerable time and effort was taken to ensure everything was COVID-secure and safe.
Throughout the pandemic the Club recruited 38 new members.

RT concluded by thanking everyone who had helped make the last 2 years as good as they had been, despite such challenging circumstances. She said as well as Committee, other members had stepped forward to organise small training groups and encourage and welcome new runners. 

Finally, RT said that 2020 is the Club’s 40th anniversary, and in recognition of Ron Searle’s role, dedication and hard work in founding Dulwich Runners, Ron will be conferred the title of Founding President. She said the Committee had intended to organise running and social events for the anniversary, and hoped it will be possible to meet to celebrate together in 2021.
3. Minutes of last AGM: The 2018 AGM minutes were approved with no corrections or comments. This was proposed by Mark Foster and seconded by Lindsey Annable.
4. Treasurer’s Report: Graham Laylee (GL) said he has covered two years of finances in his report and the key point to note is that in the accounts for the year ended 31 December 2020 he has accrued a full year’s membership fees to take forward into the next year due to having very little expenditure in the last financial year and it made more sense for matching revenues and costs. 
RT asked if here were questions regarding the Club’s financial reports. There were none and Ebe Prill and Ange Norris proposed and seconded that the accounts be accepted.
5. Adoption of amendments to Club Constitution

RT said the Committee has proposed some amendments to the Club Constitution to bring it up to date with current practise and good governance which had been outlined in detail in Shorts. She asked if there were any questions on the amendments to the Constitution. There were no questions.

The following vote was polled via Zoom: Do you agree with the revised constitution? Yes or no.
The vote was carried 95% in favour of adopting the amended Constitution and it will be made available on the Club website.

6. Vote of thanks and adoption of new General Committee: RT asked for a member to nominate and a member to second Chris Vernon as the new Honorary President. Steve Wehrle nominated Chris and John O’Byrne seconded. 

The following vote was polled: Do you agree Chris Vernon be elected to the role of Honorary President? Yes or no.
The vote was carried 95% in favour and RT congratulated Chris on his new position.

RT thanked all the Committee for their services this year, especially given the pandemic and the additional protocols it has created. 
She proposed that all Committee members staying in their roles be voted in on one vote together, and individuals who are standing for vacant posts to be nominated individually. 
Ange Norris and Ebe Prill, standing together as Joint Chairs, were nominated and seconded by Tom South and Chris Vernon.

Kay Sheedy, standing as Joint Women’s Captain, was nominated and seconded by Andrea Pickup and Barry Graham.
Tom South and Ed Chuck, standing as Joint Men’s Captains, were nominated and seconded by Gower Tan and Ebe Prill, and Kay Sheedy and Sonja Jutte.

Michelle Lennon standing as Social Secretary was nominated and seconded by Yvette Dore and Emma Ibell.

Andrea Pickup, standing as Joint Welfare Officer, was nominated and seconded by Sue Vernon and Wayne Lashley.
Tom Poynton, standing as Men’s Welfare Officer as a non-Committee Member, was nominated and seconded by Andrea Pickup and Tom South.

Ryan Duncanson and Mike Mann, standing as General Members, were nominated and seconded by Gower Tan and Ebe Prill, and Ange Norris and Barrie John Nicholls.
The following vote was polled: Do members agree to the reappointment of the incumbent Committee members and reappointment of the new Committee members? Yes or no.
The vote was carried 98% in favour and RT welcomed the new Committee members to their roles, commenting it is great to have so many newcomers.
8.
Any Other Business
- Diversity and Inclusion 

RT handed over to Mark Foster to introduce the item on diversity and inclusion. MF said this is an area the Club should consider and now is particularly pertinent as statistics show the pandemic has had a disproportionate impact on different groups and their levels of activity, with some groups, including young people, people from ethnic backgrounds, and disabled people, doing a lot less. He said there is concern around access for young people to sport and physical activity, and the impact this will have in the longer term. People who are shielding are also greatly impacted. He said whilst some individuals and groups are having the opportunity to do more activity than before, like many members of the Club himself included, he asked the Club to consider what we can do to reach out and help those who are not. He said a good first step would be to consider a sub-group or committee to look at this area and how the Club can become more representative, and he would be happy to be involved.
RT thanked Mark and said it is something the new Committee will want to take on, and they can co-opt Mark to come on to the Committee to do that.
Tom Poynton (TP) thanked Mark for bringing this important discussion to the meeting and that it is an area for the Welfare Officers to input into. Andrea Pickup (AP) agreed and said she would be happy to contribute on this as Welfare Officer. EB thanked Mark also and said it will definitely be on the agenda for the Committee. 

· Running Safely
RT handed over to Hugh French to introduce the item on safe running. Hugh said there is a lot of cross over with this issue and the discussion on diversity and inclusion. He said the murder of Sarah Everard has put the discussion on safety, especially women’s safety, high on the public agenda, and there are many stories of people not running due to fear of harassment and harm on the streets. He said he had conducted a consultation on Shorts and Facebook to explore the issue and what the Club can do to help. He proposed a form of words be included on the Club website covering 5 points, offering practical advice and providing a contact for anyone who feels nervous or uncomfortable about running alone. Jonathan Whittaker said he supported Hugh’s comments and looked forward to putting the guidance on the website.
Sonja Jutte said there may be simple actions to take in relation to Wednesday Club nights and via the Club’s WhatsApp groups. Wayne Lashley emphasised that promotion and out-reach is very important in this respect. 
RT concluded the item by saying the Committee will look at how they can take actions in these areas forward, and thanked Mark and Hugh for bringing them to the meeting.

YD said Hugh Balfour had sent a message to extend warmest thanks to Ros on behalf of all members for chairing this meeting and also for everything she has done as Chair of Dulwich Runners over the years. EP seconded that and led a round of applause from all members. RT said it has been a great 15 years. 
RT closed the meeting by thanking everyone for coming.

